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In this month’s newsletter

Chairman’s Chat – Colin’s Chairman’s Chat.
GLOSS series champions again
Fixtures for August/September
Chairman’s Chat  

I hope you’re all enjoying a well earned rest after the hectic end to the season in July and early August.  It’s been 2 weeks since I got back from The Scottish 6 days, and I’ve been having a complete rest from Orienteering -- I can actually walk again now without limping !

The next 2023/4 season however is approaching quickly now, and today I spent a nice afternoon in the sunshine, checking and taping the first control sites for our next big event at Epping SW on October 1.  This is the first time we’ve tried sharing out the Planning duties for a forest event, with David planning all the courses remotely, and then Graham and I doing most of the leg work to check and tape control sites.  We’ll see how it goes for this event, but it may prove a useful way to share out the workload, and involve other members in Planning, who either don’t have the time, experience, or energy, to take on large forest areas.

Looking back at the end of last season, the GLOSS series obviously stands out.  David has already sent out his detailed writeup of the series, and I’m sure he’ll cover it in his attached write up, but after looking forward to it all year, we managed another amazing victory – the 6th in a row -  the Red Bus Trophy came home again !  I know many of you are probably sick of being chased to get to the events, but the best thing about this year’s success was to see such great HAVOC turnouts, and the good social vibe at each event.

HAVOC had 19 members run at least one event (plus 4 others on the Yellow course), with 7 of us managing all 6 events.  A great achievement when you consider we only have 19 ranked orienteers in the club, and we had 14 different scorers over the 6 events, which shows how the handicapping system gives everyone the chance to compete, and how important it was to get out such large teams.

A number of other clubs seemed amazed at how keen HAVOC were, and how sociable we seemed at the events, with so many of us going on for meal and drink afterwards in a nearby pub garden.  But really GLOSS is one of the few chances we get to run as a team, all on the same course, and the shorter (easier ?) courses, in warm sunshine, probably add to the social atmosphere.  It’s a shame some of the other clubs don’t make more out of GLOSS at a time in the season, when there are few other forest events.

July also saw the final 2 events in our successful Summer Street ‘O’ Series, run jointly with SOS.  These Street ‘O’ series have continued to attract more competitors, more HAVOC competitors, and attract new HAVOC members.  In addition, HAVOC runners continued to shine, with Paul Becket taking 1st place, and David Float 3rd, over the 8 event series.

Finally, it was great to see so many HAVOC runners (14) competing (or at least taking part !) at the Scottish 6 Day’s Orienteering event on the Morray coast.   Although a few of us seem to succumb to illness or injuries, I think we all had a good social time, with great events on complex forested sand dunes, without any of the more traditional brutal Scottish hillsides.

That’s all for now, enjoy some rest, stay healthy, and get ready to enjoy the next Orienteering season !

Colin Jackson

Our Next Events
Our next forest event is our 50th anniversary event at Epping South West on Sun 1st October 2023.  This will be an East Anglian League event, and in the SWELL and it will play host to various local club championships.  It will also be our 50th anniversary event, and we hope to provide a memento of the occasion to participants,  
We have swapped locations for our following forest event, so this will now be at Belhus Woods, not Dagnam Park.  We hope to have our first event at Dagnam Park next spring.
We are currently in the process of finalizing our schedule for the winter street O series.  This will likely be in the same format as for previous years (short and long courses), mostly on streets, using street furniture such as Fire Hydrant signs for controls, and hosted using the MapRun software, to enable people to instantly see results and routes taken.  The events will be hosted in pubs, or similar, to allow for post race analysis over some refreshments.  The series will likely kick off with an SOS event in mid October, before the clocks change and it becomes dark for our first event in the first week of November.  The series is slated to contain 10 events (5 each for HAVOC and SOS) and will once again offer a discount for entering all the races in the series.

Volunteer planners and organisers, or people to assist with course planning or organising, are always welcome for the street orienteering and forest orienteering events.  Please contact the club secretary, Paul Beckett (secretary@orienteering-havoc.co.uk ) for more information or to volunteer.  

Last Month’s Review
The GLOSS series took most of our attention in July.  Four races over four weekends.  You will have seen my write up of the final event, and the series, so I won’t repeat everything again here (you can read it on the website if you missed it or want to re-live our glory again!).  Suffice it to say, that once again, for the sixth time in a row, we won.  Although it felt like a fairly easy win, a closer look tells you that we were within 45 seconds of losing the trophy.  But, that is academic, the stats tell it all – a massive effort from all club members, over multiple races spread throughout Greater London (and beyond).  We had runs from 19 members.  We got 14 different top 6 scorers over the series.  We had 84 total runs, and were the only club to get full teams of at least six runners to every event.  We had 7 of the 9 people who ran in every event.  We were the only team to be in the top two scores every week - we won two of the six events, and came second in the other four.  If you look at individual scores, then based on team scoring we had the second (Andrew), 3rd (Jenny) and 5th (David) best scorers.  Andrew scored in all 5 events he appeared in, so takes the club MVP (Most Valuable Player) award, Jenny 5 of 6.  Chloe and Ros also scored in every event they appeared in.  If you look at individual scores removing the top 6 stipulation, but giving points all the way down the table, then we take the top 3 places – Jenny, Chris P and David, and HAVOC take 7 of the top 8 positions.  Dale got our best score of the series – 99 points, for second at Lloyd Park.  We had a couple other podium places – David at Lloyd and Andrew at Hampstead.  So, we keep the London Bus trophy for another year.  And that is down to the great spirit and fight in the club – well done everyone.
The GLOSS victory was followed up by a huge club contingent at the Scottish 6 days, way up in the north of Scotland.  We must be one of the top clubs in percentage of active members running in these festivals, and this year we seemed to be even better represented than usual.  Well done to everyone who went – I hope you all had a fantastic time orienteering, socializing and sightseeing.  It looked as though the weather was mostly pretty good (probably better than down here) and though the orienteering was probably quite tricky, I am sure you all had a good time.

The month started with an EAL event at Writtle forest, controlled by our own Graham Batty.  Apparently, the novice planner left things a little late which caused some issues with a few of the courses or controls, but I thought that it was pretty good – making good use of the woods and land features.  I certainly got my money’s worth – I was out there for ages!
We also had the last four events in the London Park Race series, taking in a couple of local-ish DFOK areas at Crystal Palace (always nice to run amongst the dinosaur sculptures) and Wick Woodland – near the Olympic Park (compact area of fairly dense woodland, along with the open adjacent Mabley Green), as well as Richmond Park (a few deer to spot, but they mostly kept away from the runners – perhaps they decided to shelter from the rain under the trees) and Brockwell Park, South London, where I managed to not spot a control on the map, so ran straight past and didn’t realise until download!

Other than a Saturday event at Darenth Country Park, where I was the sole HAVOC entry, the only other events to get HAVOC participants in July were the final two events in our joint summer street O series with SOS.  These were both hybrid events, at Chafford Hundred, near Lakeside, and then Galleywood, Chelmsford.  Some nice lakes, cliffs and footpaths in Chafford Hundred, followed by lots of off road running in Galleywood.  The final standings for the series show 12 HAVOC runners taking part in at least one event.  We had the Long course champion in Paul Beckett, and a pair of third places in Colin Jackson (Short) and David Float (Long).  A successful series for the club.
Team HAVOC and Club League
Always a fast start to the HAVOC league in the early summer, and this year is no different, as we have already had six GLOSS, three HAVOC/SOS street O, an EAL and a sprint. 

With those events already in the book, we already have 11 counting events this season, three to count in the scoring so far.  Defending champ, Paul Beckett leads the way with Graham Batty, both on a maximum score.  Just a point behind are Jenny Gebka and Andrew Welsh.
As you know, any event with six or more HAVOCs is added to the league, alongside the next scheduled fixtures which are:
	16/09/2023
	Rotherhithe
	Urban
	SLOW

	18/11/2023
	Addington Hills
	Night
	LOK

	26/11/2023
	Tunstall
	EAL
	SUFFOC

	           03/12/2023
	Epping NW
	SEL
	CHIG


We had a bumper turnout at Writte forest for the next installment of the EA league.  Nothing in the SE league until November, when the 23/24 season kicks off.
In the participation league we have now had 18 events already this season.  Colin and Guy lead the way in the early going, with 12, one ahead of Jenny and Zbig.
The last BOF rankings for July show not many changes – we remain with 19 ranked runners, Chris remains as our top ranked runner.
This Month’s Highlights
Events during the summer months are always a bit sparse, and you have to look at all options to get your orienteering fix.  There are a few things out there – the weekly HH street Os continue, the summer series for MV and SAX have events.  Late on in the month there are urban events in Milton Keynes and Reigate.  It is not really until the City of London urban races mid way through September that we see some orienteering return.  This year there is a DFOK regional event in Southwark Park on the Friday evening, followed by the City race, this year based in Rotherhithe (which is also I the HAVOC league of course), and then the British Sprint Champs in West London on the Sunday.  
We then have a smattering of events leading up to our Epping South West event on October 1st.   Not much out there though – my challenge for 100 events this year takes a bit of a knock over August and September, and I am going to need a big finish to the year once all the events pick up again in October and once the clocks change and the night O season gets back underway in November.
Local Fixtures

These are the fixtures in our two regional associations for this month.  This is taken from the BOF website, but please check before travelling to any, in case of last-minute changes.  And, please remember that most events are pre-entry only at the moment, and entries may close early if restricted entry levels are reached.
	Tue 22/08/23
	HH Street O - Stotfold
	HH
	Stotfold
	 

	Wed 23/08/23
	Summer 2023 MapRun league
	WAOC
	Cambourne
	 

	Sun 27/08/23
	MV Urban Event
	MV
	Reigate
	 

	Tue 29/08/23
	HH Street O - Letchworth East
	HH
	Letchworth East
	 

	Sat 02/09/23
	Park-O P6 Goffs Park
	SO
	Goffs Park
	 

	Sun 03/09/23
	SPSS Haughley Park
	SUFFOC
	Haughley park
	 

	Tue 05/09/23
	HH Street O Series
	HH
	tba
	 

	Sat 09/09/23
	Park-O P7 Lancing Manor
	SO
	Lancing Manor
	 

	Sat 09/09/23
	HH Saturday Series - Burnham
	HH
	Burnham Beeches
	 

	Sun 10/09/23
	Peter Palmer Junior Team Relays
	SMOC
	National Trust Stowe
	 

	Fri 15/09/23
	DFOK Regional event
	DFOK
	Southwark Park
	 

	Sat 16/09/23
	City of London Race (UKOL)
	SLOW
	Rotherhithe
	 HAVOC league

	Sun 17/09/23
	SOS Chalkney
	SOS
	Chalkney Woods
	 

	Sun 17/09/23
	British Sprint Relay Championships
	LOK
	Brunel University
	 

	Sat 23/09/23
	SN Saturday Series
	SN
	Farnham Park
	 

	Sat 23/09/23
	SAX local summer Street O
	SAX
	Milton Creek & Kemsley
	 

	Sat 23/09/23
	Park-O P8 Hove Park
	SO
	Hove Park
	 

	Sun 24/09/23
	East Anglian Schools Champs
	WAOC
	Ampthill Park
	 

	Sun 24/09/23
	Holt Country Park
	NOR
	Holt Country Park & Holt Lowes
	 

	Sun 24/09/23
	GO Local Event
	GO
	The Chantries
	 

	Sun 01/10/23
	HAVOC EAL & SWELL
	HAVOC
	Epping Forest South West
	 HAVOC event, EAL, SWELL

	Sat 07/10/23
	Autumn in Anglia Day 1
	SUFFOC
	West Stow
	 

	Sat 07/10/23
	SO Galoppen A1
	SO
	Newtimber Hill
	 

	Sat 07/10/23
	HH Saturday Series - Verulamium
	HH
	Verulamium Park
	 

	Sat 07/10/23
	SAX KOL event
	SAX
	Milton Creek
	 

	Sun 08/10/23
	Autumn in Anglia Day 2
	WAOC
	Newmarket
	 

	Sun 08/10/23
	SLOW Regional event
	SLOW
	Holmwood
	 

	Sun 08/10/23
	CHIG Local and SWELL event
	CHIG
	Wanstead Park
	 SWELL event

	Sun 15/10/23
	NOR Blickling
	NOR
	NT Blickling
	 

	Sun 15/10/23
	SO Regional Event
	SO
	Eartham South & Nore Hill
	 

	Sun 15/10/23
	HH Jack of Herts
	HH
	Panshanger
	 


Links:

HAVOC website

www.orienteering-havoc.co.uk 
HAVOC facebook page
www.facebook.com/pages/Havering-South-Essex-Orienteering-Club/277659605610134 

EAOA website


http://eaoa.org.uk/
SEOA website


https://www.seoa.org.uk/
British Orienteering

www.britishorienteering.org.uk 
Fabian4 (entries)

www.fabian4.co.uk 
Racesignup (entries)

www.racesignup.co.uk
SI Entries (entries)

www.sientries.co.uk
The Orienteering Foundation
www.orienteeringfoundation.org.uk
Street-O style basemaps 
www.openstreetmap.org  

MapRun UK


www.maprun.uk
HAVOC NEWSLETTER August 2023





2017, 2018, 2019, 


2021, 2022, 2023








